Regular Meeting          Village Hall         Tuesday, September 2, 2025          7:00 pm

The regular meeting of the Village Board opened with Mayor Riley Goodwin presiding. Trustees present were Roy Dean Dickey, Kenneth (Butch) Chandler, John Baker, Todd Kinzel and Chris Klingeman, and Laura McMahon.

 Emily O’Connor-Village Attorney, Chad Easton-Village Administrator, Chief Laura Ottens and Charlie Heyl-Building and Zoning were also present.

Mayor Riley Goodwin led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Visitors present were Jeremiah Sieber, Sara Adams, Angie Stein, Pamela Baker, Larry Weekley and Mike Trotter-County Journal.

Citizens Wishing to Speak:

Angie Stein spoke about the Spring clean-up days and how successful it was. She would like to have another clean-up day in the fall and would like it to coincide with the yard sale. The week off October 6-12 would work great and people could have a place to throw away anything they don’t sell at the yard sale if they want. The dumpsters would increase from 3 to 6 and would be in the same locations as last clean-up day. She asked if Village Hall could be the contact again for anyone who needs help. She would like to ask if the Street workers would be willing to come and smash the trash down in the dumpsters when they are close to being full. Last time Mike Minks volunteered to do it. She asked if it could be placed on the sign outside of town and if it could be placed on back of water bills. She will hand out flyers at the schools and flyers will be handed out at the Food Pantry.

Pam Baker said she gets a lot of people at the Food Pantry asking what is going on with the derelict cars in town. Riley told her that Tow tags were purchased to place on abandoned vehicles and if they are not moved, they can be towed.

Jeremiah Sieber spoke about tall grass and vehicles that are derelict needing to get citations. He says that something needs to be done about them. Kenneth told him 4 vehicles and 7 grass tickets were issued.

A motion was made by Laura and seconded by John to approve the previous meeting minutes August 18, 2025. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.

A motion was made by Kenneth and seconded by Chris to approve the August 18, 2025, Personnel committee meeting. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.

A motion was made by Chris and seconded by Todd to approve the August 26, 2025, Personnel committee meeting. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.

No correspondence.

Mayor Riley Goodwin had no report.

Roy Dean reported that he was being asked by residents when the streets would be oiled and chipped. Chad told him that bid letting will be on September 19, 2025.

Kenneth reported that the property on Grace St. would be cleaned up next week. The sewer plant will have a few changes made. He will be marking all the trip hazards on the sidewalks that need to be fixed. He noted that the city workers will need to find a way to hang the Christmas lights because the new backhoe is not capable. Chad suggested calling Sunbelt and renting a manlift. He called the State about the bridge by Casey’s. He will handle getting the bridge fixed. He said 2 trailers need to be purchased for the mowers. 

Larry Weekley arrived.

John reported that he participated in a Grants 101 webinar given by the Illinois Small Business Development Center. He learned how to obtain a unique entity identification in the Federal system for award management system and the State of Illinois grantee portal. The webinar also included information on sites including how to search for all available federal and state grants. When he searched the sam.gov website he found that Chad Easton Village Administrator is the primary point of contact for the electronic business and government business. He would like to request himself as the point of contact in place of Chad.

Todd had no report.

Chris reported that he has sat in on Personnel committee meetings and his report will be discussed at future meetings.

Laura reported that she will be working on the 4-way stop project. She will be reaching out to board members for suggestions and help with moving forward. John suggested that she reach out to Dana Fritsch because Dana is an outdoor architect designer and may be able to help draw up plans.

Charlie Heyl-building & zoning reported that the skirting has been placed on the trailers at the South Trailer Park and the skirting that needed fixed has been fixed. He said that the apartments on Joan Ave. have one more apartment to finish remodeling. The South Trailer Park is currently looking for a new groundskeeper. Charlie has been doing this job since November 2023 and is ready for someone new to take over.

Chad-Village Administrator reported that KWD bill is higher than what we are billing out. We are currently 2 million gallons in deficit. $11,000.00 more was paid than billed out last year. Chad checked all the major lines and found no leaks. No excess water is in the sewer or storm drains. John suggested contacting the Illinois Rural Water Association since we approved in a previous meeting to renew our membership. Chad said he would but didn’t think they would be able to help. They cannot find leaks in plastic pipes. 

Old Business:

A motion was made by John and seconded by Todd to pass Resolution 577 approving entering into the Pipeline ROW agreement with Douglas Development Company LLC. Chis asked if all the changes had been made. They have all been made. John asked what the pipeline material would be made of. It will be made of HDPE and it will have a tracer wire. John also asked if mine subsidence would be an issue. No issues were found 20 years ago so there should not be any now. The amount of money is different because the length of the pipe changed. The Village still owns the property this is just giving an easement. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.

Chad gave the board members a copy of the proposal from FNB Waterloo to look over. He will go forth with implementing changes on Quick Books. This will be on the next meeting agenda for approval.

Kenneth would like for trailers to be allowed to be rented and not just owner occupied if they have a brick/concrete foundation. A committee meeting was had regarding this, and David Schneidewind-Village Attorney is working on an Ordinance for this.

A discussion was had regarding the approval of a handicap sign at 214 E. Fulton. This is at a resident’s home over by the Grade School. Emily O’Connor-Village Attorney noted that code will need to be updated to include this specific spot. A sunset provision will need to be discussed. Will this only be for the family currently living in the home and will it go away when they leave. This will have to be in compliance with ADA and who is going to cover all the costs involved. Since it will be a handicap sign anybody will be able to park in the spot who has a handicap placard or plate. This matter needs to be investigated further.

A motion was made by John and seconded by Chris to consider a resolution #578 an agreement for Marissa Stormwater Mitigation study by Gonzalez Companies, LLC.  Gonzalez Companies, LLC. will focus on two neighborhoods. This study will cost $14,000.00 and will help with future grants for flooding issues and to help insure that by fixing the flooding in this area will not cause unintended consequences by flooding somewhere else. The culvert on Lyons is currently being studied. Kenneth says that the culvert on East Drive needs to be 15 inches to match the other culverts and he is looking into prices. Emily-Village Attorney asked if the $14,000.00 could be reimbursed if we got a Grant. Chad said that no it would not. This would be a cost to the Village. The money will come from the Engineering fund. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.


A motion was made by John and seconded by Todd to approve Fall City-wide cleanup days from October 6th-12th. Motion passed with roll call as follows: Roy Dean-yes, Kenneth-yes, John-yes, Todd-yes, Chris-yes, Laura-yes.

A motion was made by Chris and seconded by Laura to adjourn at 8:08 motion passed. 6-ayes, 0-nayes.

